MARCH TOWN COUNCIL.

Minutes of the Meeting of March Town Council held on 5th August 2013 in The Skoulding Suite at March Town Hall commencing at 7.15pm.
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64

Apologies for Absence

Apologies were received from Councillors George and Philpott.
65

Police Update
Since the Police arrived late, this agenda item was held following agenda item 69.
PCSOs Carol Holloway and Sally Mitchell reported as follows:
a) The number of recorded crimes during July 2013 totalled 80, compared with 69 during July 2012.
b) Graffiti problems within the town appear to be declining.

c) During July 2013, the detection rate for shoplifting stood at 66%.

d) Body cameras are now worn by the Police when attending ASB issues.

e) Children, sometimes accompanied by their parents, have been warned against jumping into the river from Marylebone Bridge.

f) A cycle marking event will take place on March Market Place on Wednesday 14th August 2013.

g) Speedwatch has been taking place as and when resources are available.

During a discussion period that followed, concerns were raised regarding HGVs in excess of 7.5 tonnes and speeding vehicles in Norwood Road.

Following their presentation, PCSOs Carol Holloway and Sally Mitchell were thanked by the Mayor and left the meeting at 7.50pm.

66
Presentation by Lucy Stone, Community Navigator Project Manager for Care Connect
This agenda item did not proceed because Lucy Stone was unable to attend. 
67

Minutes of Meetings

The following Minutes were agreed and signed by the Mayor: 
Main Council Meeting of 1st July 2013.
Planning Sub-Committee Meeting of 15th July 2013.

Christmas Lights Working Party Meeting of 15th July 2013.
68

Matters Arising

Re Main Council Meeting of 1st July 2013:

Minute 52:
An e-mail was forwarded to Alan Pain (with copies to Graham Nourse and Alison Callaby) on 2nd July 2013 regarding the derelict buildings in Acre Road. A response received the same day stated that the relevant officers would be requested to investigate the problems and report back.

Minute 54 / 39 / 30 / 7:
Councillor Count reported that Trevor Watson has prepared a document that reviews the town’s car parking facilities and which will be presented to the FDC Corporate Management Team later this month.
Minute 54 / 39 / 30 / Street Lighting:
An e-mail was forwarded to Tom Blackburne-Maze on 2nd July 2013 expressing this Council’s displeasure at the operating methods being employed by Balfour Beatty. A holding response was received on 8th July 2013 stating that he took the complaint seriously and was investigating fully prior to giving a full reply and stating the actions that would be put in place to rectify the situation.

Minute 56:
An e-mail was forwarded to all Councillors on 3rd July 2013 detailing the Clerk’s suggestions for amending the Standing Orders in relation to public participation at meetings. This will be discussed in greater detail under agenda item 71.

Minute 58:
Enquiries were made of Badgemaster (the same supplier that FDC uses) to obtain a quotation regarding Councillors’ badges. This will be discussed in greater detail under agenda item 75.

Minute 59:
The signed Representation re Statements of Account for Year Ending 31st March 2013 were returned to Whiting & Partners on 2nd July 2013.

Minute 60:
Whiting & Partners were notified of their re-appointment as this Council’s Internal Auditors for year ending 31st March 2014 on 2nd July 2013. A response received the same day accepted such appointment.

69

Planning Applications

Because of their positions on the Fenland District Council Planning and Development Committee and their commitment to Paragraph 28 of the Fenland District Council Code of Conduct, Councillors Cornwell, Keane and Quince declared personal interests and took no part in the discussions relating to planning matters.

It was also noted that due to their involvement in the building industry, Councillors Count, Purser and Skoulding would not take part in any discussions relating to planning issues.
Councillors Cornwell and Skoulding left the room for the entirety of this agenda item.

It was agreed that five additional planning applications would be discussed.

Application


Name and address of applicant, details of application,

Number
and recommendation of March Town Council.

F/YR13/0317/O
Withdrawn.

Erection of 4no dwellings with garages at Land South Of Westry Hall, 351 Wisbech Road, March.

Received: 19 July 2013.




Withdrawal noted.
F/YR13/0452/F
Mr Martin Reynolds, 183 The Drove, Barroway Drove, Downham Market.


Erection of 2no light industrial units, 2no 5-bed 2-storey dwellings and 2no detached double garages, involving the demolition of existing buildings.


The Old Dairy Buildings, Grange Road, March.

 Received: 29 July 2013.


Consultation Date: 22 July 2013.





Recommend approval.
F/YR13/0469/DE2
Mrs J Saxby, 2 St Thomas Drive, March.


Soft and hard landscaping and site restoration proposals for demolition of 423 Wisbech Road.
Eastfield House, 423 Wisbech Road, March.
Received: 22 July 2013.


Consultation Date: 18 July 2013.





Recommend approval.

F/YR13/0474/TRCA
Mr B Lawler, 10 Nene Parade, March.


Works to 3no Sycamore and 2no Horse Chestnut trees within a Conservation Area.

S/a.
Received: 22 July 2013.


Consultation Date: 19 July 2013.




Recommend approval.
F/YR13/0491/A
Lloyds Banking Group, Canons House, Canons Way, Bristol.


Display of illuminated wall mounted lettering, 1 x illuminated hanging sign, 1 x illuminated fascia sign and an illuminated ATM surround.


2-4 High Street, March.

Received: 29 July 2013.


Consultation Date: 24 July 2013.





Recommend approval.
F/YR13/0503/F
Mr A Brown, Sondial, Gull Road, Guyhirn.


Erection of a 2-storey dwelling consisting of 2 x 1-bed flats.


Land East of 20 Peyton Avenue, March. 

Received: 29 July 2013.


Consultation Date: 26 July 2013.





Recommend approval.

F/YR13/0504/TRTPO
Mr A Papworth, 1 Kingsland Farm, Ramsey Road, Upwood, Ramsey.


Works to 2no Norway Maple Trees covered by TPO5/1975.


The Old Rectory, The Walnuts, March.

Received: 29 July 2013.


Consultation Date: 26 July 2013.





Recommend approval.

F/YR13/0408/F
Change of use of existing first and second floors from retail storage to private members snooker club and sports bar and installation of 9no UPVC replacement windows and 3no surveillance cameras at First Floor and Second Floor, 9-11 High Street, March.


Application withdrawn. 


Withdrawal noted.

F/YR13/0414/F
Erection of a 2-storey 2-bed dwelling at Land North of 69-73 West End, March.


Revised proposals have been received in respect of the above.


The revision is: Re-positioned roof lights.


Received: 5 August 2013.


Recommend approval.

F/YR13/0509/F
Mr Watters, Knights End View, Cross Road, March.


Erection of a first floor and single storey front extensions and porch to front.


S/a.


Received: 5 August 2013.


Consultation Date: 29 July 2013.


Recommend approval.

F/YR13/0516/CERTLU
Mr I Fulcher, 23 Burrowmoor Road, March.

Certificate of Lawful Use (Existing): Change of use of dwelling to 2no x 1-bed flats.

2 Darthill Road, March.


Received: 5 August 2013.


Since he is a close friend of the applicant, Councillor Owen declared a prejudicial interest and left the room whilst this application was being discussed.


Recommend approval.

F/YR13/0525/F
Mr P Austins, Stafford Farm, Duncombes Road, Whittlesey.


Erection of a 2-storey side extension to existing dwelling.


S/a.


Received: 5 August 2013.


Consultation Date: 31 July 2013.


Recommend approval.

It was agreed that for all future meetings a name and address should appear on all planning items. In particular, this will apply to withdrawals and revised proposals.
70

Street Naming & Numbering
Councillors discussed proposals for the development of land north-east of 107-109 Dartford Road, March.

The proposals were as follows:

Palm Tree Court, The Palms or Palm Court.

Following discussions, it was felt that The Palms was the preferred option. 

71

Amendment to Standing Orders re Public Participation
The Clerk detailed the e-mail that had been forwarded to all Councillors on 3rd July 2013 regarding his proposals for the necessary amendments to Standing Orders to allow public participation at meetings.

Following discussions, it was proposed by Councillor Owen, seconded by Councillor Skoulding and unanimously agreed, that these amendments be accepted as presented. 

72

March Town Plan
Councillor French reported back on information obtained to date as follows:
a) In the unadopted document entitled “Draft Strategic Framework – Acre Road / City Road Area – January 2009” it states unambiguously that there had been a recent award of Growth Area Funding (GAF) towards the enhancement of the George Campbell Leisure Centre. If this was the case, the question arises as to where that money is now. Councillor Clark, the FDC Finance Portfolio Holder, stated that he would ask the necessary questions and should be able to provide the requisite answers during September 2013.
b) If the preparation of a Neighbourhood Plan is going to be undertaken, it is necessary for the Clerk to notify FDC in the approved format.

c)  If the preparation of a Neighbourhood Plan is going to be undertaken, it will be necessary for the Clerk to obtain three tenders prior to committing to a final decision.
d) It would be essential to work closely with FDC, Cambridgeshire County Council and the community if a successful outcome is to be achieved.

e) It was proposed by Councillor Count, with unanimous agreement, that March Town Council starts the process immediately and proceeds until such time as costs are incurred. In essence, this means that the necessary documentation should be lodged with FDC, and enquiries could be made as to suitable candidates for undertaking the work. March Town Council would need to ratify any expenditure prior to a contract being awarded.
73

Wimblington Road and Wisbech Road Speed Limits
Councillor French reported as follows:

A. WISBECH ROAD.
a) 125 leaflets had been delivered in Wisbech Road to ascertain residents’ views.

b) 61 leaflets had been returned to the Wisbech Road Post Office, the nominated collection point.

c) 56 respondents were in favour of a speed limit reduction from 40mph to 30mph, with 5 against.

It was proposed by Councillor French, seconded by Councillor Skoulding, and passed unanimously, that the Clerk should write to Cambridgeshire County Council requesting such reduction.

B. WIMBLINGTON ROAD.
a) A second public meeting has been held with an overall majority in favour of a speed reduction from 40mph to 30mph.

b) There are seven footway lamps in this stretch of road that are owned by FDC, but probably more lights are needed to bring the area up to an acceptable highway standard.

c) Councillor French had held discussions with the leader of FDC, Councillor Alan Melton, concerning the poor lighting on this major thoroughfare into March.

It was unanimously agreed that the Clerk should write to Councillor Melton to request funding for the replacement of these lights, and to Balfour Beatty to obtain a quote for a scheme to bring the road up to an acceptable Highways standard.

Councillor Clark reported that all overgrown trees along Wimblington Road will be cut back and the pathway will be repaired under the auspices of Cambridgeshire County Council. It was also noted that any major scheme for this area, including cycleways, would need to be the subject of a separate bid by the CCC March Local Infrastructure and Streets Officer, Amanda Hill.

74

Pet Shop, Station Road
Following discussions concerning this area of town, the following two points were unanimously agreed:
a) The Clerk should write to FDC requesting that enforcement measures be taken against the occupants of The Pet Shop, Station Road, with a view to improving the façade thereof.

b) The Clerk should write to FDC requesting that a Section 215 be served against the owner of the premises commonly known as “The Old Freezer Shop” because of the state of the building and the overgrown nature to the rear thereof. 

75

Identity Cards / Badges
Since Councillor George had forwarded his apologies for this meeting, and since he had raised this issue initially, it was agreed that this agenda item be deferred until the 2nd September 2013 Meeting.
76 
Order of Agenda for Planning Applications
Councillor Count proposed that, in future, Planning Applications should be moved to the last item on the agenda.
This would allow those people not involved with planning, or those not wishing to hear such discussions, to leave the meeting prior to such agenda item.

However, it was felt that such a move would discriminate against applicants or agents wishing to observe such discussions. 

The proposal was, therefore, amended as follows:
a) At Main Council Meetings planning applications would be discussed at 7.15pm.

b) The remainder of the agenda would commence at 7.30pm.

This was approved unanimously and would commence with effect from 2nd September 2013.

77

Proposed Christmas Market
The Clerk informed Councillors that he had been advised by Mike Chapman (FDC Markets Manager) on 11th July 2013 that Fenland District Council is intending to hold a Christmas Market in March on Sunday 8th December 2013. To assist with the publicity, entertainment and promotion of this event it is requesting a “seed capital” grant from March Town Council of £2,000. At this stage, FDC is not envisaging this as being a community led event, due to time constraints, but hope that the event would attract enough local attention to gain community support for future years.
The following points were raised:

a) The idea of the Christmas Market attracted 100% support, but only subject to full community involvement and a negotiated management team.
b) Councillors believed that it was imperative that the Christmas Market should have a full Christmas theme, and that it should be run with priority being given to community activities as opposed to purely commercial stallholders.
c) No grant could be approved until such time as the above points were clarified.

d) It was agreed that Mike Chapman should be invited to attend the 2nd September 2013 Main Council Meeting to discuss the issues raised.

78

Notification of Revised Wage Rates from 1st April 2013   
The Clerk informed Councillors that the National Joint Council for Local Government Services had reached agreement on new rates of pay applicable from 1st April 2013.
The level of increase equates to 1% per annum and is the first increase since 1st April 2009.
The following rates will now apply:

C Lemmon

Town Clerk



Spinal Column Point 34
Rise of £18.04 per month


GSD Wilkinson


Assistant Town Clerk


Spinal Column Point 15
Rise of 9p per hour

It was agreed that the new payments plus arrears would be made from the 2nd September 2013 pay date.

79

Cambridgeshire County Council – Councillor Update
No further updates were available.
80

Schedule of Accounts

The Schedule of Accounts, as circulated, was agreed. 
There being no further business, the meeting closed at 9.20pm
Councillor A Pugh ……………….…………………………..    2nd September 2013.
(Mayor of March)
Following the closure of the meeting, it was agreed that Councillors should attend the 2nd September 2013 Main Council Meeting at 7pm to enable Councillor Purser to take their individual photographs for inclusion on the website.-
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